MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 18th October 2021. 

PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), G. Addison, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters and R Widdowson. 
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson, District Councillor R J West and three Members of the public.
1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors W Bond and S Peters. 
  Councillors P Goodyer and Mrs J Peters declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Minute No 5(i) which    related to a Planning Application at 9 Church Lane as both are neighbours to the proposed development site. Both Councillors remained in the room but did not speak on the application.  
   On behalf of former Councillor Mrs Joan Addison, Gordon Addison thanked the Parish Council for the presentation and tea that had been arranged to commemorate her long service and the opportunity this had presented for Joan to leave the Care Home for an afternoon and visit Great Paxton.    
2.   COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT 
  COUNCILLORS
                 County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
                 Councillor Ferguson opened his report by referring to the disappointing response to Phase 1 Consultation on the Ox-Cam Arc.  Clearly, in his view, the consultation had not reached residents as it should have done. Councillor Ferguson added that he had provided a response on behalf of St Neots Town Council and worked on that provided by the County Council.  Both responses contained a clear message that the economic and infrastructure improvement provided by the Arc should benefit existing as well as future residents of the Development Area.  Lastly, he reported that he had written an article for that week’s edition of the Hunts Post in which he predicted how the St Neots Area might look in 2050 were development to take place as proposed.   


The meeting also was informed of the launch on 25th October, by the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Combined Authorities of a new Demand Responsive Transport Service for West Huntingdonshire called TING.  This would run for a trial period of six months. Residents would be able to book trips using a TING Trips App or telephone line.  On doing so, they would be informed how long they would have to wait as technology would join up trip requests to make one journey.  TING is designed to complement the existing bus service.   In response to a question, Councillor Ferguson did not know whether Bus Passes could be used on the new service.  

Lastly, Councillor Ferguson updated the Council on his research into Streetlighting in the Parish and on his intention to look at the lights on the High Street after the meeting as the first step towards asking the County Council to improve provision.  
                 District Councillor Richard West

                 Councillor West began his report by endorsing the comments of Councillor Ferguson and by suggesting that one of the biggest problems could be water supply to the new development.  He added that it was vital that Parish Councils should respond to future rounds of consultation and that new infrastructure must come first.   Further to his report to the last meeting, Councillor West also reported that he had met and discussed a way forward for the applicant of the proposed development at 101 High Street which had 

                 been refused by the District Council and suggested that this might result in either an appeal against the decision or the submission of a revised application. He also mentioned that, on behalf of a resident, Councillor Ferguson was pursuing tree issues on Paxton Hill with the County Council.  He added that the Hearings relating to the Development Consent Order for the A428 Improvement Scheme: Black Cat to Caxton Gibbet were continuing and that Simon Blanchflower, Chief Executive to the East West Railway had retired ahead of the announcement of the preferred route alignment for the Bedford to Cambridge Section expected in early 2022.  
                 For the third successive year, the District Council and specifically Hinchingbrooke Country Park, Priory Park and Paxton Pits Nature Reserve had won the Green Flag Award which recognised and rewarded well managed parks and green spaces.   
                 More seriously, Councillor West alerted Councillors to a recent problem experienced in Great Gransden whereby the Parish Council was unable to consider a contentious planning application at their meeting because this had occurred after the consultation period had expired.  The Planning Authority had not permitted the consultation period to be extended despite the opportunity to comment having been lost.  For the future, Councillor West recommended the Parish Council to trigger ‘call in’ during the 21-day period if there was any suggestion that a new planning application might prove contentious.   ‘Call In’ could  be withdrawn if it was subsequently considered not to be necessary.  Councillors agreed that the Clerk should continue to alert them to planning applications in the Parish and that where these might prove to be contentious to ask Richard to exercise the ‘call in’ option.  
                 Lastly, Councillor West undertook to report to the next meeting on the environmental issues being led by    the District Council.

                 Public Comments
                 No additional comments were made.             
3.       COMMUNITY SHOP REPORT   
      Andy Wylde was unable to be present but, in his absence, the Clerk reported that the Community Shop still needed extra volunteers for the rota, if only for one or two hours a week, as this would make a huge difference.  
4.   MINUTES
         The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 20th September 2021 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
5.   PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE
i Proposed Glass House, Land Adjacent 9 Church Lane: 21/01939/FUL - The Clerk reported that she had submitted comments to the District Council which had related to the size of the greenhouse if intended for sole use, access from Church Lane and the impact of the development on the High Street and Church Lane, the need for the green house to be screened and the questionable use of construction materials which appeared to include plastic.
ii 74 High Street, Variation of C2 (Plans) for 19/00959/FUL to amend the design of the detached 5 bed dwelling: 21/02150/S73 – In the absence of any explanation of Condition 2 from the District Council, the Clerk undertook to check the original Decision Notice and to circulate the details to Councillors with a view to responding to the District Council by the 26th October deadline.  In the meantime, Councillor West agreed to contact the Planning Officer to ask for further details.  

iii CIL: Councillors were pleased to note that the Parish Council had received a CIL payment of £1031.21 following development at 78 High Street.  
6.    SAXON GREEN 

It was reported that the Agreement to secure grant payment from the District Council for the Adult Gym         Equipment had been signed by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council and that payment should be received on 1st December.  Arrangements would now be made for a site visit with ‘Fresh Air Fitness’.    A quote for the materials required to undertake works to improve the drainage within the play space on Saxon Green was circulated.   Councillors continued to be unhappy that the quote still did not indicate, in any detail, what proportion of the overall cost related to materials and to labour.   There was also some concern that the Parish Council had to be able to recover VAT from purchase of the materials.   The Vice-Chairman undertook to speak directly with TCJ Property Maintenance to explain the Parish Council’s requirements. 
7.    LHI UPDATES
   The Clerk confirmed that the 2022/23 application for funding towards improvements to the footpath from Church Lane to Manor Farm (maximum) had been submitted and acknowledged by the County Council.  No further details had yet been received in respect of the likely commencement date for the scheme to introduce a 40mph buffer zone on Paxton Hill.  
   Regarding the 2020/21 application, it was confirmed that the County Council had ordered a MVAS Unit (Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign) but that Councillors had to decide who should formally sign the Memorandum of Understanding on behalf of the Parish Council as the signatory was required to be the individual involved in the regular use and movement of the MVAS.  
   Although the Speed Watch Lead had agreed to undertake this task, Councillors were anxious that a non-Councillor should be signing the Agreement on their behalf.   As there were currently two vacancies on the Parish Council, it was suggested that the Clerk should invite Mr Hall to become a Parish Councillor for this purpose.  
8.    UPDATES 
a. Speed Watch: Nothing to report.
b. Welcome Pack: It was reported that a short-printed version of the Welcome Pack could, with the Council’s permission, be inserted in colour in the next edition of the ‘Paxton Post’ with an online version published to the Parish Council’s website.  The latter would contain links to lots of other information.  The Community Shop had also considered using a version to feature information about the shop, the opportunity to volunteer and a money-off voucher although the latter was still under discussion.   

Councillors agreed that the Parish Council should meet the additional cost of the coloured insert as a one-off contribution to the project and that, when ready, Councillor Goodyer could post the Pack to the website.  

c. Walkabout: Scheduled to take place on Thursday 21st October.  The Clerk and Councillor Widdowson to walk the around the village.
d. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Nothing to report.
e. Saxon Green Routine Inspection:  It was reported that plastic spikes placed on the cross bars of the toddler and junior swings without permission had been removed by Councillor Goodyer.  The resident responsible had subsequently questioned this decision and explained that his intention had been to prevent excessive bird droppings on the swing seats.  Although the Clerk reported that she would seek the advice of RoSPA, Councillors were of the view that the spikes were an unauthorised modification and should not have been attached permanently to the swings. 
f. Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: It was reported that a replacement Highways Officer had not yet been appointed.  As there were several issues that required attention and had been outstanding since the former Officer had left his post in July, Councillors Mrs Peters and Widdowson undertook to forward details of the particular problems in London Lane and Church Lane to Councillor Ferguson to chase up on their behalf.   
               The Clerk undertook to remind CGM of the contractual requirements in respect of maintenance of
Church Lane. 

9.   COUNCIL PRECEPT & BUDGET 2022/23
  The Parish Council received information on actual April to October 2021 expenditure in comparison with the approved 2021/22 budget.  A copy of the schedule had been circulated in advance of the meeting.  Councillors reviewed individual items in detail and discussed potential expenditure demands and variations during 2022/23.  To conclude, the Parish Council requested the Clerk to update the estimated budget presented for further discussion at the November meeting and to enable the Council to set its precept for 2022/23.   
10.  FINANCE MATTERS
 Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 18th October and card payments since the  
 last meeting, it was
      RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –
              30th Sept: Sovereign Design                                                                          £587.30 

                             18th Oct: CGM Grounds Maintenance (Oct)                                              £260

                             18th Oct: Mr H Fieldhouse – Repairs to Saxon Green Gate                     £20

                              Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses                                                £9.00

                              (mileage {Great Paxton x 2 visits @.45p per mile = 10 miles})

                              Parish Clerk - Salary from 17th Sept to 15th Oct (4 weeks)                     £289.20                                    

                              HMRC: (PAYE – Parish Clerk) (includes 0.04p fee for online                    £72.44

       Payment).                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
b.  that Councillor Widdowson be requested to verify and sign the bank reconciliation to 30th September;
c.  that a grant of £50 be awarded to Magpas Air Ambulance; and
d.  that a Christmas Tree be purchased for up to a total cost of £65. 
11.       DATE OF NEXT MEETING
      Noted – Monday 29th November 2021 at 8pm.

Chairman

